Trustees of the New Castle Common






Minutes of April 3, 2007


Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

April 3, 2007

The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, April 3, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

Present:  Ms. Fiske and Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, and Andrew P. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were Mr. Robert D. Fleck, Jr., and Ms. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.

Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:
Mr. Alfree:
Property Development Committee, April 30 at 4:30 p.m.



Finance Committee (Quarterly Review), April 25 at 4:00 & 4:15 p.m.

Mr. Gebhart:
Outreach Committee, April 23 at 2:00 p.m.

Mr. Viola:  
Property Maintenance, April 26 at 4:00 p.m.
Mr. Quillen:
Election Committee, April 10 at 4:00 p.m.
The minutes from the March 6 meeting were approved as presented.  The Treasurer’s Report was accepted with the following corrections: misalignment of two rows at top of first page; and, designation under Mayor & Council of Tree Commission and Good Will Fire Company appropriations should read 4Q (Fourth Quarter) rather than 1Q. 
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Penn Valley Park
On April 2 Mr. Peden and Mr. Alfree signed Trustees’ portion of the contract to purchase the property.  The survey approved at the March meeting is proceeding.

Rezoning Request  
Mr. Alfree and Mr. Taylor attended the March 19 Board of Adjustment meeting.  The Board approved the rezoning requests relating to the five properties at Hares Corner: Burger King, Spallco, Castle Mitsubishi, Gambacorta Pre-owned, and the Shell station.  The Board tabled action pertaining to Getty /Dunkin Donuts and the Professional Center, for the purpose of considering input from the Planning Commission and others, and possibly placing some restrictions on the proposed General Commercial category.  The next step is to submit to City Council for the required three readings of the ordinance. 
Second and Chestnut

Mr. Alfree sent a letter to the resident who has been using a Trust-owned strip of land between 213 and 215 Chestnut as an access road to the back of his property.  Mr. Wilson said that the resident approached him and they discussed the situation.  There is an inherent dilemma, as some property deeds show the land in question as a street, but City maps do not show it as such.  The usual practice of area residents has been to use this strip only occasionally for special access, which has not been a problem until the overuse by the resident in question. Mr. Peden recommended that we wait and see if the objectionable use continues.  One solution offered was a “No Trespassing” sign, but Mr. Wilson said that such an action might be unnecessarily inflammatory.  Mr. Wilson suggested that the Trustees send a general letter to each contiguous household on Chestnut and on Second explaining and clarifying the situation.  This matter will be sent back to Property Development Committee.
AT&T -- DuPont Highway

AT&T indicated that they no longer need the building and will vacate it.  To date we have not received the key. Also, they are processing the paperwork for the past due lease payments totaling $1,050.00.  Mr. Alfree checked with Mr. Vari and Mr. Gordy, lessees of the adjoining properties, and neither are interested in using the AT&T portion at this time.  The issue now becomes whether or not to demolish the building. Property Development Committee will make a recommendation at a later date.
Penn Mart
Despite the assurances of the management company, there has not been satisfactory progress on correcting the code violations behind the shopping center.  Although the problem may be exacerbated due to dumping by outside parties, it is nonetheless the responsibility of the management company to control this.  Mr. Taylor will prepare a “notice of default” letter.  On a related matter, Mr. Wilson asked that the Committee take a look behind BJ’s Wholesale Club, which is becoming an eyesore.

Vari Building/Day Care Tenant
Mr. Vari will be renting a part of his building to a day care operator.  There are a number of state regulations governing this, including location on the end of the building, entrance access, parking and traffic flow.  Mr. Vari submitted a detailed plan, and requested that the Trustees co-sign an Application for Plan Review by New Castle County Land Use.  The Committee requested and received proof of sufficient insurance to cover a daycare operation.  Mr. Alfree moved that the Board approve Mr. Alfree to sign the document and allow Mr. Vari to proceed with his application for plan review.  Motion passed.
Western Gateway

The Western Gateway project was initiated by the City a number of years ago, and now also has DelDOT involvement.  Since the plan was conceived, the Trustees leased the property at 1101 Delaware Street to the Family Foundations Academy.  The project coordinators want a 20’ easement in to install land-scaping.  This may overlap the parking area at FFA, so Mr. Alfree will contact school officials to discuss.
Two other Property Development items will be reserved for Executive Session.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Mr. Gebhart asked Mr. Viola to describe a proposal that the Committee is bringing to the Board regarding tracking community grants.  Mr. Viola said that one of the charges of Outreach is to review requests for annual contributions and make recommendations.  He said that through exposure to other grantor foundations, he has observed that it is good practice to monitor use of grant funds and solicit feedback from recipients.  The Committee proposes that Trustees make personal contact with each current grantee and explain a new process whereby future requests would be submitted in a specific format.  Grantees would subsequently be asked for a progress report on expenditures and outcome of funded projects (copies of proposed forms attached).  A benefit would be that grants disbursed year after year without current feedback or review could be better evaluated.  Mr. Castagno asked if this would extend to the City appropriations, and it was agreed that would be a good stewardship of our funds to include all grantees.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola visited Pollinger Roofing to obtain a firm date as to when expansion joints on the New Library roof would be installed.  Roofer said that joints are already fabricated and if weather cooperates they will be completed in the next few days.  Mr. Viola said that even during the recent period of bad ice storms, the leak situation is much improved since the standing seams were re-bent.
Two Property Maintenance issues will be reserved for Executive Session.
Mr. Appleby mentioned an environmental questionnaire that had been sent to Trust tenants in the past, regarding storage of hazardous or flammable materials on site.  He asked if we should continue to do this, and Mr. Taylor said it would be a good idea, and suggested researching when this was last done.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – No report. 

ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Quillen reporting:
There is a contested election for the seat recently held by Mr. Indellini, with two candidates, Robert Fleck and Gregory Yacucci.  A third person, Richard Pennell, filed but subsequently withdrew.  Mr. Quillen encouraged all Trustees to come to the Fire House on Election Day, April 28.  Lunch will be provided.  The deadline for withdrawal of candidates is April 9, at which point Mr. Quillen will recruit the poll workers and notify the Department of Elections that we will require voting machines.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola described upcoming library budget cutbacks at the State and County levels.  Due to coordination between Sen. Conner and Anne Farley of New Castle County, for Fiscal 2008 the New Castle Library did receive sufficient funds from the Bond Bill to provide for the acquisition of 420 Delaware Street and for the preliminary design costs; the $15,000 FY08 appropriation from the Trustees is earmarked for operating costs.  The paperwork for reimbursement from the State to the Trustees of  $300,000 put toward the purchase of 420 Delaware Street has been submitted.  Design of the renovations and organization of the capital campaign are proceeding well.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

Mr. Wilson will be contacting Ms. Fiske to set up a meeting, now that there is more than one member.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No report.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gebhart reporting:

There has been ongoing confusion as to who has responsibility for parks in the City. Mr. Wilson stated that this misapprehension may derive from the fact that when original documents were drafted, the only formal park in existence was Battery Park.  Since then, the City has acquired and developed parks, which it is responsible for.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Alfree reporting:

A letter was received from New Castle County Land Use informing the Trustees that legal addresses have been assigned to entrances and other key areas at the Farmers Market, to allow better location identification in case of emergency.  Mr. Alfree had a copy of the letter forwarded to the Fire Company.

NOMINATING COMMITTEE – No report.
COMMUNICATIONS
A letter was received from Richard Evans, candidate for Mayor in the April 14 City election.

Mr. Peden moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate, litigation and personnel matters. Following the Executive Session, the meeting was again called to order.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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